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MINUTES of AAUP Executive Board meeting 
10 September 2021, 1:30 pm to 3 pm

Three priorities in the current AAUP strategic plan:
1.     the escalating division of insecure academic labor
2.     reductions and restructuring of public funding and budgeting processes  
3.     the increasingly hostile environment affecting students and faculty
Our mantra is “refuse austerity.”
https://washington.zoom.us/j/93610086550   or One tap mobile +12063379723,,93610086550# (Seattle)

Board member attendance: Eva Cherniavsky (president), Abraham Flaxman (VP), Amy Hagopian (Secretary), Diane Morrison (treasurer), Jay Johnson, Duane Storti, Aaron Katz, Rachel Chapman, Rob Wood

Not here: Ann Mescher, Nora Kenworthy, Louisa Mackenzie, Charlie Collins, Annie Nguyen (membership secretary) Jim Gregory

Invited guest: Malori Musselman (AAUP national) 

We scheduled a special meeting 21 Sept at 1 pm
Our next regular meeting is 7 Oct at 11:00 am

AGENDA
1. Announcements/updates & Quick reports as needed: Treasurer, list server, website, membership
2. Debrief of fall return campaign
3. Workload/access issues – see comment from Stephanie Kerschbaum re. tension between claims that designing for accessibility are labor intensive and should be compensated, and arguments about ways to move that are productive, helpful, generative, move in the direction of greater flexibility/accessibility and aren’t necessarily burdensome
4. Decrim UW campaign and our proposed post on what abolishing UWPD would mean. Note the AAUP report on campus policing
5. Case work
6. Report from UWFF
7. Looking ahead to Fall:  next meetings 


MINUTES

Announcements: 

1) Jenn Smith JennSmith@SeattleTimes.com answered our email (a month later); she reports the Seattle Times has no regularly dedicated Higher Ed reporter. Huh.
2) John Sahr has applied for membership in AAUP, and in his application misrepresented himself as retired. Has no UW email address. We agreed he is not eligible for membership in our UW chapter if he’s not an employee or a retiree; he can become an at-large member to national. Abie offered to handle the interaction, but Diane said she could do it.
3) Diane Morrison announced that we are solvent, having recently received $15,000 from Washington State Conference of AAUP. Also we should have a $5,000 academic freedom fund, Duane reminded us. We’ll look into that.
4) Libby announced a UWT personnel case regarding working from out of state, see below in the section marked “cases.” Abie reported UW IHME also says employees must be in the state. Telework requirements are quite confusing and concerning, and the reasons for these are unclear. Malori reported national is dealing with this problem, too.
5) Our safe and supported return to school petition garnered nearly 700 names. The campaign transformed our list and the image of AAUP as an important resource for faculty, so that was a win. The culture of the list is changing, which is great. We’ve also identified some new voices for potential new leadership. 

Back to school
The non-response we got from Ana Mari Cauce and Mark Richards in their announcement was frustrating, but we’ve sort of done what we can do. As things are likely to go off the rails in the coming few weeks, we will continue to monitor. Messages from authorities and units are shifting, so look for those. 

The mask mandate will make lecturing difficult. Also masks make a transcript even more inaccurate, harming disability access. Duane announced he’ll be teaching remotely this quarter.

David Parsons is stepping back from the leadership of UAW 4121 (the grad student union), and Sam Sumpter (she/her) is stepping in. UAW wants to work with us on defining what is a safe working environment, as the union enjoys a contract that requires that. UAW has teams surveying the classroom spaces, but Duane wondered how they are getting into locked classrooms. 

Eva encouraged UAW to work with Paula Lukaszek at WFSE, which does building maintenance. Eva thanked Paula for her list server post on the filters not being fixed. 
Rachel noted WFSE staff went into the Regents meeting on Wednesday, in hopes of speaking to the health and safety questions.

Are we prepared to host a next step in our activism? We aren’t well positioned to organize anything too dramatic, but people are scared. It could backfire if only a few people participated in something too radical (like a walkout). What would be noticed as a difference between teaching on-line and striking? We are not just concerned about ourselves and our personal safety, but also don’t want to ask our students to come to an unsafe situation. We have obvious alternatives that we know work well. 

Rachel is teaching a 275-person class in the old architecture building auditorium. It was brilliant of the administration to push the decisions to the local level, as it diffuses responsibility and accountability and the target of any action. Some campuses are doing walk-outs.

AAUP national staff would support whatever action we might want to organize. We started with a petition, so the obvious next thing would be an informational picket (giving out information, doing a teach in). It’s a good union-building interim step. Students would likely support, along with other unions and community groups. The UAW contract restricts some faculty interactions that could be interpreted as coercive, so we have to watch for that.

We agreed AAUP needs an in-person campus presence on campus next month, perhaps a table at the HUB. The Daily reporter who covered our petition (Hannah Sheil) noted that she’s working as an RA, and told us the Dawg Days carnival is (Unexpectedly! Unrealistically! Surprisingly!) happening in person, but they were ordered to do it in person this year. This is consistent with what we are seeing, these “rah rah” gatherings that aren’t necessary.

Abie reminded us AAUP could help organize mutual aid efforts among faculty, an idea we’d considered earlier. The remote teaching rule might create space for volunteers to be in-person subs for classes required to have even just one in-person gathering. Each unit has a different definition of hybrid; in English it means 50-50 in person/on-line. The flipped class is not considered remote (even if not many students show up in person after watching the lecture on line). Justin Jesty suggested AAUP organize toolkit, which might include these definitions.

Amy asked why is administration so hot on being in person. What are its interests? We speculated: Donors. Housing, food, athletics. Donors. 

Decrim UW
We discussed the Decrim UW protest event at the Board of Regents meeting on Wednesday (9/8/21). Amy spoke on behalf of AAUP, but several faculty attended and were involved: Rachel Chapman, James Pfeiffer, Megan Ybarra, Chandan Reddy.

To prepare her remarks, Amy relied heavily on the national AAUP report on campus policing:
https://www.aaup.org/sites/default/files/AAUP_On_Campus_Police_Forces_report.pdf

We need to increase our collective capacity to talk about this—what every faculty member should know. 

We read aloud the notes Amy used for her talk at the DecrimUW event on Wednesday (9/8) You can see the talk here: https://www.instagram.com/p/CTlCr-YFL3J/

There are people potentially sympathetic, but they are not yet ready to commit because they don’t understand the alternatives to a police force. 

How could we engage our members more? 
· A forum with a speaker to explore these issues? End of October?
· Communities of color have explored community policing, and could speak to the alternative structures. 
· Could AAUP national come summarize the report? AAUP Summer Institute session speakers could be interested, for example, Michael Magee (425) 232-8907 <mmagee@aaup.org> is a UW grad. 
· Cops Off Campus Coalition, a national group, would be a good source too. https://copsoffcampuscoalition.com/ We could organize a zoom event.
· A list server posting from the full board based on Amy’s remarks
· Sign the petition  https://tinyurl.com/dismantleUWPD


Appendix 1: Casework
Professor Sarah Hampson is leaving her position at UWT as of tomorrow.  
Sarah is in the UK with her family in response to a family medical issue: both her elderly in-laws have confronted serious medical issues and are currently unable to take care of themselves.  Before leaving last spring, she originally received permission (from Mark, Jill and Jeremy, whoever they are?) to teach remotely this academic year. Sarah has now been told that teaching remotely from the UK is no longer possible and that she must return to teach (remotely) from the US.  Sarah is not able to relocate on such short notice, and has instead chosen to resign as, being the sole breadwinner for her family which now includes her in-laws, she cannot afford to take a leave of absence.   

Simon A. Stevenson’s post <ss243@uw.edu> emphasizes how immigration law intersects with UW appointments. His story: He joined UW in 2016 as a full professor, with tenure, in the College of Built Environments. He is leaving the university under quite troubling circumstances; namely that while he has tenure, he’s not leaving UW of my own volition. Here is from his AAUP list server posting: “To cut to the chase, I am an immigrant and last year UW withdrew its support of my Green Card application. My current H1b visa expires in June 2022 and cannot be renewed again. From an employment perspective I still have my job and tenure, but come next June I will be unable to work in the United States and therefore for the University of Washington. All told it is a remarkably efficient way of getting rid of a tenured member of faculty. It has meant that UW have been able to do this without having to follow any due process, without having to justify or defend what has happened or pay any severance. Furthermore, the university aren’t just firing me; they are effectively facilitating my deportation, along with Alison, my wife, and our children; Nathaniel, Thomas, Abigail and Ruby. Now, thankfully, despite the pandemic, I have obtained a position elsewhere, hence why I am leaving Seattle this month. We will therefore avoid the prospect of us being bundled into an unmarked van by ICE next summer. However, I don’t think that excuses what has happened here.”  


Appendix 2: AAUP trainings available

As we wrap up summer and head into fall, we're pleased to let you know about resources, recent activities, and upcoming events.
Chapter Officer Trainings
This fall, we will again offer our series of trainings for new chapter officers (or those who could use a refresher!). Click to see details and register (member login required).
· AAUP Policy Basics for Advocacy Chapters. October 12 at 3 p.m. EDT. 
· Advocacy Chapter Management. October 19 at 3 p.m. EDT.
· Advocacy Chapter Organizing. December 2 at 2 p.m. EDT.
Chapter and Conference Communications and Government Relations Trainings
These trainings are designed primarily for leaders of AAUP chapters; please feel free to forward the registration links to members of your chapter who are working on communications or GR for your chapter, even if they are not officers. State conference leaders are also welcome to participate! Click to see details and register.
· Improving Your Digital Communications with Email Programs and Websites. September 29 at 3 p.m. EDT.
· Federal-Level Government Relations Work. October 7 at 2 p.m. EDT.
· Social Media Basics for Chapters and Conferences. October 13, 4 p.m. EDT.
· State-Level Government Relations. November 9 at 3 p.m. EDT.
· Chapter and Conference Media Relations Basics. Date TBD in November or December.
COVID-19 Resources and Safe Reopenings
The AAUP released a statement from Irene Mulvey on safe campus reopenings as the Delta variant surges. That’s here. As we make our way through the fall term, please remember to check our resources for faculty about the COVID-19 pandemic.  
Chapter Officer Updates
· If there are new people in leadership in your chapter, you can submit updated information to our membership department here. Your member login will be required. If you have any questions, please reach out to the membership department at membershipservices@aaup.org.
· We will be doing some updates on our chapter leader Facebook group. Since it’s for active chapter officers, we’ll be removing past leaders from the group in the coming month. If you’re removed and think this is an error, please reach out to Sarah Mink at smink@aaup.org. New officers can ask to join here: https://www.facebook.com/groups/471098930395646.
Governance Assessment Tool
We have a new tool you can use in order to assess faculty participation in governance on your campus and compare findings to national norms. Both the assessment tool and the report on national findings can be found on the AAUP Research Department webpage: https://www.aaup.org/our-work/research
Government Relations Update
Earlier this month, we sent a letter to Congress asking members to better support higher ed workers in the American Families Plan. It was signed by AFT, NEA, and other national unions with locals or chapters on college campuses. In short, we need Congress to put provisions in its existing free college proposal to provide fair pay and employment for campus workers, ensure high-quality instruction at any institution, and promote shared governance. You can read the letter here, or share on FB or Twitter.
As the fall term starts, the federal budget process ramps up. The American Families Plan, which is being finalized in the next few weeks, is a meaningful down payment towards a New Deal for higher education, To help get chapter leaders the resources they need and help members take action, we’ve got some dates for you to save:
· On September 14, we’ll hold a national day of action in support of the proposal for free college in the American Families Plan. Here are draft sample materials.
· We’ll hold our next federal advocacy meeting on September 22. As the federal budget process winds up, AAUP chapter leaders will report back on actions taken locally on the American Families Plan. AAUP staff will brief attendees on the latest updates from the Hill and walk through the updated advocacy calendar for the remainder of the fall term. Register here.
Leaders and Members in the News:
· The University of Oklahoma AAUP chapter is demanding vaccine and mask mandates as well as hazard pay.
· Clemson University averted a faculty walkout by instituting a mask mandate.
· Nationwide, the call for health and safety on campus during the Delta variant surge is growing louder.
· Western Michigan University’s AAUP chapter is at a contract impasse and is actively protesting a lowball offer from the administration.
· Wright State’s AAUP chapter is pushing for more remote teaching options, social distancing measures, and a vaccine mandate for all students, faculty, and staff.
· Northern Michigan University AAUP chapter members walked out of a convocationto protest stalled contract negotiations.
· The University of Nebraska Board of Regents voted down a resolution that would have banned “any imposition of critical race theory in [the] curriculum” of the institutions in the state university system. The AAUP wrote a letter protesting the proposed resolution.
· “Female faculty members are submitting papers at a much lower degree than they did before the pandemic, and that’s going to make it more difficult for women to get tenure.” AAUP President Irene Mulvey weighs in on the experiences of female faculty during the pandemic.

Appendix 3: Decrim UW remarks
8 September 2021
Decriminalize UW event outside Allen Library
https://www.instagram.com/p/CTlCr-YFL3J/

Amy Hagopian remarks edited for AAUP exec meeting 9-10-21

· I’m pleased to report full support from two faculty advocacy organizations on the UW campus. Our voluntary faculty union, the SEIU 925-affiliated Faculty Forward organization, supports abolition of the UW police department, and the creation of an alternative “Safe Campus for All” campus public safety strategy centering 1) crisis responders and community-based safety programs, 2) community mutual aid to provide basic needs, and 3) threat assessment and violence prevention, as does AAUP - the UW chapter of the American Association of University Professors.

· [bookmark: _ftnref1]I’m a professor in the School of Public Health, where we think a lot about what produces and harms health. Police violence and intimidation is a significant threat to health.  Last November the American J of Public Health published a paper by Jordan DeVylder[1] explaining that when violence is perpetrated by a pervasive, state-sanctioned, historically racist entity, it’s particularly harmful to mental health. There is no recourse in the face of police violence, police culture defies accountability, and being the target of police violence is particularly stigmatizing.

· Faculty have been mobilizing on this issue for more than five years, activism which intensified after a racist event involving UWPD in the UW department of global health in March of 2016 and galvanized hundreds of faculty staff and students to demand change from de-weaponizing and de-militarizing UWPD to UW divest from all forms of prison labor. The independent investigation of UWPD conducted three years later is a damning report—I recommend you read it.   

· I’d like to tell you about the AAUP’s views on campus policing. Our national organization issued a report on the issue just in April, and it made some important points.  Below are the KEY reasons why we are encouraging faculty at UW to support the movement to create an alternative approach to campus public safety, and the basic knowledge all faculty at UW need to have to weigh in on this issue.  

1.      In the wake of the George Floyd uprisings and year of reckoning with systemic racism in our campus, city, society and institutions, our primary attention in this campus movement is on race and racism in policing, specifically on the racist dynamics of campus policing that endanger BIPOC (Black, Indigenous, and people of color) individuals and communities. However, we acknowledge that many people disproportionately experience police violence outside of, or in combination with, structural racism. We also know that police violence disproportionately affects people at multiple intersections of oppression, including race, immigration status, economic class, disabilities, housing status, gender, and sexual orientation, among others. Our emphasis on race should not be read to exclude other marginalized groups or persons. Throughout the document, we use the phrase “systematically marginalized communities” to refer to the wide range and complexity of people who are made less safe by the practices and expansion of campus police.

2.      The ostensible mission of “keeping students safe” has often been a Trojan horse.  Under the banner of keeping students safe, campus policing policies are used to smuggle in the many ways in which universities promote gentrification and displacement.  Indeed, the first campus police force in the US was formed at Yale in 1894, whose purpose to keep unhoused New Haven folks from being on campus. (The UWPD fulfills that same role here, especially in the HUB).

Connected and core to this point, is the fact that the racist dynamics of profiling, harassing, surveilling, detaining, harming and even killing of BIPOC and other systemically marginalized communities on and off campus are endemic to campus policing nationwide, and are rooted in the origins of campus policing. Campus police are relatively new in the history of U.S. academia. University police forces expanded their roles significantly during the civil rights and anti-Vietnam war protest era. In the modern era, drug laws, the Patriot Act and resistance to the explosion of police violence nationally have led to further expansion, even as crime rates have fallen.  

· It is thus safe to say that campus police make campus’s and surrounding neighborhoods where many of us live, much less safe for many of us in the UW community, and this dynamic of systemic racism and bias, documented by UWPD’s own officers in a recent scathing Seattle Times article, too, is antithetical to our academic values and our teaching and learning mission.  

· 3.      Campus policing is ineffective at the job it has been given.  I want to begin by stating that according to research documented in the AAUP national report, since its inception (1894 at Yale to keep poor and unsheltered people off the campus), campus policing has grown and continues to grow in presence, force size, budget and weaponry, even while crime has fallen. 

· Increasing presence and funding of campus police, however, is not, and I repeat, NOT associated with decreasing campus crime.  These facts should be the focus of any discussions about defunding or abolishing campus police in general and UWPD in particular.  
· a.       Campus police, here and elsewhere, are not good at doing what we really need: preventing and retrieving stolen bicycles, managing social and mental health crises, addressing sexual assaults and filling in Title IX reports, or managing the extremely rare event of violent crime or an active shooter situation. 
· b.      A Safe Campus for All is accomplished more efficiently through more specialized and appropriate mechanisms. What we need are better threat assessment, better mental health counseling and response, and faculty training to identify high-risk students and community members who need care, not criminalization.

· [bookmark: _Hlk81997930]4.      Campus policing is incompatible with our academic values and our teaching and learning mission.  These are the key reasons why faculty at UW should support Decrim UW in opposing the existence of a campus police force, a concern shared by our AAUP counterparts nationally and documented in the recent AAUP report.
· a.       AAUP’s most important value is academic freedom. It’s a public good that advances truth in science and teaching, and is protected by some important mechanisms, including shared governance and tenure. Campus police stand in direct opposition to the freedom to explore, disseminate, and advocate controversial ideas. By being activated by university administrators hey are the coercive tool of campus administrators, and they pre-emptively stifle dissent.   
· b.      Equally concerning to faculty striving to achieve actual shared governance, is the fact that campus police are unaccountable to any democratic bodies on our campus, yet they surveille, target and detain people who have no access to the policy making units that govern police terms of engagement. Police on our campus carry guns, deploy canine units and have access to military grade crowd control and street warfare. They are empowered to use violence against our campus and off-campus community, and they may arrest and detain any one of us. 
· c.       And yet, the UWPD answer only to university administrators who are not elected or appointed by the public they police – staff, students, faculty and our off-campus neighbors within the murky grey area of UWPD ever-expanding jurisdiction.  The public that is policed by UWPD has no access to mechanisms of accountability for either the UWPD or the University administrators - deans, president and ultimately regents - who hire officers and whom officers answer to.
· d.      Campus police are thus, remarkably non-transparent, unaccountable and disengaged from dialogue about their role. For example, when the AAUP hosted a panel discussion in Kane Hall after the shooting on Trump’s 2017 Inauguration Day, campus police refused to participate.
· e.      Faculty should play a role in the funding, oversight, policy-making and accountability of any campus public safety for all program.

· Has anyone looked at the UWPD website lately? They are trying to mount a vigorous defense of their reason for being, knowing they are on the run. We are making progress in this campaign, with mounting calls for the abolition of UWPD. Let’s get this project finished.
[image: A collage of people

Description automatically generated with low confidence]


1

image2.png
jay johnson

‘ Aaron B Katz {he,...

Duane W Storti  Abraham Flaxman

% jay johnson

7 Duane W Storti ' Abraham Flaxman




image1.tiff
AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF
UNIVERSITY PROFESSORS

aaup




